MINUTES OF THE ORDINARY MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE SHIRE OF COOLAMON HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBERS, COOLAMON ON THE 20TH AUGUST, 2015.


Meeting commenced at 2.00pm.
BUSINESS:

1)
Apologies

2)
a.
Confirmation of Minutes



b.
Matters arising out of Minutes. (Not elsewhere reported)
3)
Mayoral Minute.

4)
Correspondence



a.
Agenda A (Information Only)


b.
Agenda B

5)
General Manager’s Report



5.1
General Manager’s Report



5.2
Executive Manager, Corporate & Community Services’ Report



5.3
Executive Manager, Engineering & Environmental Services’ Report



5.4
Manager, Environmental & Health Services’ Report

6)
Minutes of the Coolamon Junee Local Emergency Management Committee Meeting held 8th April, 2015.
7)
Reports:
Delegates/Mayor/Councillors
8)
Questions Without Notice.

PRESENT:
Clrs Seymour (Chairman), Huxtable, Maslin, Logan, Brill, White and Beard.
STAFF:
General Manager; Executive Manager, Corporate & Community Services; Executive Manager, Engineering & Technical Services; Finance Manager and Environmental Health Trainee.
APOLOGIES:
Clr B Hutcheon, Clr D McCann.
1)
APOLOGIES

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Huxtable and seconded by Clr Maslin that the apologies of Clr Hutcheon and Clr McCann be accepted.  158/08/2015
2a)
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD 16TH JULY, 2015.

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr White and seconded by Clr Maslin that the Minutes of the Meeting held 16th July, 2015 as circulated be confirmed and adopted.  159/08/2015
2b)
MATTERS ARISING OUT OF THE MINUTES

There were no matters arising out of the Minutes.

3)
MAYORAL MINUTE

JOHN ROBERT BLIGHT

It is with great sadness that Council received the news of the passing of John Robert Blight on Sunday, 9th August, 2015.  Accordingly, I would like Council to recognise by formal resolution the service provided by John Blight to this Council and to his communities.
John was a well-respected Councillor for the Coolamon Shire, serving a total of 12 years during two separate stints from 1983 to 1987 and again in 1991 to 1999.

John sat on the Promotion & Development Committee from 1995 to 1998 and the Ardlethan Baths Committee from 1983 to 1986 and also in 1991.

Whilst John represented the whole Shire Community, he was elected from the Ardlethan region and served that Community well.

John was a business man within the township of Ardlethan and later retired with his wife, Marjorie to Coolamon.

John passed away in hospital after a battle with cancer.  His wife Marj, who does a mountain of volunteering work within the community, spent the last few months looking after John at home.

Our condolences are with the Blight Family.

Council observed a Minutes Silence in recognition of the passing of the Late John Robert Blight.
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Seymour that the Mayoral Minute be adopted.  160/08/2015
4)
CORRESPONDENCE
AGENDA A (FOR INFORMATION ONLY)
1a)
INFORMATION PAPERS
(
The following papers have been distributed with Council’s supplementary material as being matters of information interest to Councillors.  If Councillors desire any further information on the matters distributed then that can be raised with the General Manager.  Attachment No. 1
1)
NSW Shires Association Weekly Circulars 27, 28, 29, 30 and 31.
2)
Minutes of the Advance Ganmain Committee Meeting held 5th August, 2015.

3)
Media Release from Katrina Hodgkinson MP titled “Katrina says it’s time to make healthy normal”.
2a)
ACTIVITY REPORTS

1)
Operating Statistics of the Coolamon Shire Library for July 2015.

2)
Youth & Community Development Officer’s Report for July/August 2015.

3)
Allawah Community Care Co-Ordinator’s Monthly Report for the month of July 2015.
General Manager’s Note
(
The above reports are operating reports only for use by Senior Staff. They are submitted to Council as part of Agenda A for information only.  Attachment No. 2
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Maslin and seconded by Clr White that the Correspondence be received.  161/08/2015
5)
GENERAL MANAGER’S REPORT

5.1
GENERAL MANAGER REPORTS

GM1)
EMPLOYMENT SERVICE – DON WOOD (S.09-01)
Mr Don Wood has retired from working with Coolamon Shire Council after 34 years and 9 months. 

Don has been an integral part of Council’s road construction and maintenance crew and is renowned for his reliability and taking care of machinery under his care. 

Mr Wood commenced his work on 7th October 1980 and finished on 10TH July 2015.
When Council has long-serving employees we have always liked to reward them for their efforts and Mr Wood is no different. Don and his family have been invited to attend a small ceremony at Council after which afternoon tea will be held with Councillors.
Recommendation

For Council information.
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Huxtable and seconded by Clr White that the Seal of Council be affixed to the Certificate of Recognition.  162/08/2015
GM2)
MY APP ADVENTURE (T.06-05, SC428)
Coolamon Shire Council in conjunction with Junee and Wagga Councils, teamed up with 365 cups to develop an App which makes it easier and convenient to explore the local region whether you are a tourist new to the area or a local looking for something to do.

This App is based on providing information about what’s on or places to see within the region. Since its development numerous other Councils have come on board which has expanded the footprint for the tourist destinations.

A small video showing how to use the App and the benefits it can have will be presented at the Council meeting for your information.  The link for this introductory information is https://youtu.be/hYIUHVKK7KO.
Recommendation

For Council information. 

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Brill and seconded by Clr Logan that the report be received.  163/08/2015
GM3)
ALICE BRENNAN – EMMY AWARDS (S.01-05, SC462)

It has been brought to Council’s attention that a former resident of Coolamon, Ms Alice Brennan has been nominated for two Emmy Awards, one for outstanding investigative long form journalism and another for outstanding research.

Alice Brennan grew up in Coolamon and attended Coolamon Central School before becoming a cadet journalist with ABC Riverina. She now works in America for Fusion Network as a producer, director and researcher.

The Emmy nomination was for her production and research in the documentary ‘Pimp City: a journey into the centre of the sex trade’ undertaken by Fusion Investigates. 

In the majority of interviews regarding her nomination, she has mentioned growing up in Coolamon. 

The Emmy’s are a prestigious International award from the National Academy of Arts and Science with a mandate to award excellence. All nominations honour men and women in broadcast journalism who excel at keeping us informed, often at the risk of their own lives.

The list of nominations is quite impressive, and to think that someone who grew up in the Coolamon Shire is listed amongst these is considered an achievement. 

Recommendation

For Council information.

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Huxtable and seconded by Clr White that Council acknowledge Alice Brennan’s achievements formally in writing.  164/08/2015
GM4)
COOLAMON SHIRE COUNCIL LEASE TO COMMUNITY CPS AUSTRALIA LIMITED – GANMAIN RURAL TRANSACTION CENTRE (LD131/1, LF381)
Coolamon Shire Council is required to sign the Lease Agreement between Council and Community CPS Australia Limited to lease the Ganmain Rural Transaction Centre.

Recommendation
(
That the Seal of Council be affixed to the Lease Agreement between Council and Community CPS Australia Limited for use of the Ganmain Rural Transaction Centre.
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Brill and seconded by Clr White that the Seal of Council be affixed to the Lease Agreement between Council and Community CPS Australia Limited for use of the Ganmain Rural Transaction Centre.  165/08/2015
GM5)
VOLUNTEER COMMUNITY TRANSPORT DRIVERS (C.08-07, SC105)
Council has in the past made representation to the relevant Ministers questioning the impact and level of compliance requirements (red tape) that is being imposed on volunteers in our community.  One particular case of interest is the volunteer drivers for Community Transport.

In this regard it is suggested that Council put forward a motion to Local Government NSW to consider and debate at their next Conference in October.

It is suggested that the following motion be put to the Conference:

Volunteer Community Transport Drivers

That LGNSW write to the Minister for Transport highlighting their concerns regarding the level and impact of compliance requirements (red tape) for Volunteer Community Transport Drivers which are creating obstacles to community members volunteering, and seeking assistance for Councils to cover the costs of the Health Assessment Test that volunteers drivers are required to undertake to be eligible to volunteer for these services.

Recommendation
That Council put forward the above motion to the LGNSW Conference.

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr White and seconded by Clr Huxtable that Council put forward the following motion to the Local Government NSW Conference:  166/08/2015
VOLUNTEER COMMUNITY TRANSPORT DRIVERS
That LGNSW write to the Minister for Transport highlighting their concerns regarding the level and impact of compliance requirements (red tape) for Volunteer Community Transport Drivers which are creating obstacles to community members volunteering, and seeking assistance for Councils to cover the costs of the Health Assessment Test that volunteers drivers are required to undertake to be eligible to volunteer for these services.

GM6)
RURAL FIRE SERVICE (F.03-11, SC459)
(
Council is in receipt of the RFS District Estimates for 2015-2020 Projections.  Attachment No. 3.1
The inclusion of projected financial data is welcomed and has been provided for your information.  As can be seen from the information, this current financial year 15/16 sees a reduction in Council’s contribution.  It does include a vehicle (utility) that Council has disputed the need for over some time.  

In the years following you can see an increase in Council’s proposed contribution which can be attributable to the need for a new truck every year over a rolling programme.  

Council has met with others in the region to discuss the ongoing concerns that Council has about the process of providing and endorsing the estimates, together with the Service Standards that have been set.  

(
An example of Council’s concern over the Service Standard is this requirement for all trucks to be 25 years or under regardless of use and adequacy.  A copy of the RFS vehicles that recently went to auction has been attached for your information.  Attachment No. 3.2
Council has also looked at the Zone contribution and the long term change that has seen VASS contributions increasing and the Zone running costs decreasing.  This has meant that Council are no longer able to question these operational costs.
(
These issues are nothing new and Council has in the past developed a motion that was provided but ultimately not put forward for discussion at last year’s LGNSW Conference.  However, it is thought appropriate and timely that Council submit another motion similar to the previous calling for action in reviewing the Rural Fires Act to more appropriately reflect the needs and capabilities of the communities that are being protected.  A copy of the proposed notice has been attached for your information.  Attachment No. 3.3
Recommendation
That Council endorse the attached motion requesting a review of the Rural Fires Act.  
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr White and seconded by Clr Maslin that Council endorse the following motion to the Local Government NSW Conference requesting a review of the Rural Fires Act as follows:  167/08/2015
REVIEW OF THE RURAL FIRES ACT

That the Minister, in conjunction with Local Government, review the Rural Fires Act to:

1)
Determine an open and transparent method of determining the annual contribution paid by all parties to the Rural Fire Service.  This is to include both the state administrative costs and the regional component of the payment.  

2)
Review the current practice of vesting equipment in Council that Council has no real ownership or control over.  

3)
Review the appropriate standards of service together with the provision of equipment and training etc., that are relevant to the area within a particular zone or Council area.  

4)
Develop a method of accounting and financial control of the regions to be appropriately costed to reflect the true management cost of the zones and that this cost be included in the Zone Budget.  

GM7)
PROPOSED YITHAN LANDFILL (G.01-12, SC519)

Approximately two years ago representatives from ATR, being Peter Francis and Glen Cunningham, travelled to Council to speak to Council Officers about the current Tin Mine Site.  This meeting was to informally discuss issues around its rehabilitation, possible uses etc. In late 2014 / early 2015, ATR progressed their ideas towards formulating a concept to dispose of both Regional and Sydney waste at this disused mine site.

At this point it was advised that some sort of proposal would need to be provided to Council to start the process of determining an application and consent process.

Once the concept proposal was developed and provided to Council it became evident that this was a State Significant Development by way of triggering the proposed quantities associated with this disposal. The proponent was aware of the previous history around this site being proposed for landfill in the late 1990’s.  They advised that they would be basing their model on the Woodlawn Bioreactor that is currently taking Sydney’s waste and had been approved at a Commission of Enquiry around the Year 2000.
Please note Woodlawn is referred to as either the Woodlawn Eco-precinct or the Woodlawn Bioreactor. The precinct refers to the whole of site operations (hole, gas recovery, wind farm, fish farm, etc.), the bio-reactor is the old mine void where the waste is disposed to.

(
As this current proposal from Ardlethan Environmental Solutions (AES) is considered State Significant Development, the NSW Planning Department was advised of the proponent’s intention and a planning focus meeting was called by the Department of Planning to be held at Coolamon Council Chambers with a site inspection after. This meeting was held on the 30th March, 2015 and was attended by various State Government Agencies in order to determine the Secretary’s requirements (SEARs) and advise what would be required with lodging any Environmental Impact Statement and Development Application.  The SEARs requirements were issued on 15th April, 2015 and a copy of Council’s concerns and the final SEARs requirements have been attached. The proponent has two years to formulate their Environmental Impact Statement and submit a Development Application. Failure to undertake the work and provide a submission within this timeframe will require the whole matter to be re-visited and new SEARs requirements developed.  Attachment No. 4.1
The Planning Focus Meeting was attended by State Government Agencies to put forward their concerns with the major issues being identified as:
· Groundwater Contamination and Leachate Control 
The EPA were concerned about the ability of the current mine site to hold all water and ensure that rock fractures had not occurred as a result of past blasting.
The EPA were concerned about any intention of solely relying on previous documentation under the Kolback submission in 1999 and required all work to be verified by new research studies.  The document could be considered as support information.
· Resources Sterilisation
Concerns were raised that the proposal should not detrimentally affect the future resource potential of the site and that this must be proven prior to NSW Resources considering that an approval can occur. 

Whilst these issues were considered deal breakers by the EPA and DPI (R&E), all other matters pertaining to pollution, traffic, operation, environment etc were then discussed.

HISTORY
A history of the site revolved around tin-mine production commencing in the early 1960’s but had ceased in the mid 1980’s.  This saw a marked decline in the Ardlethan population and workforce.  Council had some reports conducted at this time to determine the impact.
Since this time there has been some limited tin mining operations that have chased the tailings or alluvial tin. Both of these projects were unsuccessful and as a result have left that Community with a bitter taste via unpaid bills and/or a lack of a workforce.
In the late 1990’s Kolback put forward a proposal to use the Yithan site as a landfill to take Sydney’s waste. This went to a Commission of Enquiry and did not ultimately proceed due to issues around phylloxera (contamination of grape vines) and fruit fly. At this time the idea of transporting waste by rail and depositing in old or disused mine sites was new technology and was without precedence. Since that time Woodlawn has been approved and commenced operation and continues to this day.
As a result of the Yithan Landfill being put forward to the State Government, Coolamon Shire Council needs to determine its role in this process. 
As Council is not the consent authority and the fact that this will be the role of the Minister or his delegate, Council is not required nor responsible to make the decision whether or not the project proceeds. Council will however, be required to give comment on whether or not they support or otherwise the proposal.
In order to gain as much information as possible, the Councillors have commenced research on the proposal in order to have knowledge and make an informed decision.
This has included a trip to Woodlawn on 9th April 2015. Councillors and Senior Staff attended this site, as members of the general public to go on the site tour. At the end of the tour Council also headed into the town of Tarago and spoke to locals at the licensed facility in the main street. All of this visit was unannounced and any interaction with locals was randomly chosen. 
In addition, the proponents, AES, invited all Councillors to inspect the site on the 29th April, 2015 in which they were free to ask any questions and observe the proposed development as it was at that time. 
In addition to these two meetings, Councillors also attended a meeting held at the Ardlethan Hall organised by members of the Community who are primarily against the proposal. Certain members of the Community were excluded from this meeting, namely Council’s senior staff, in particular, the General Manager. For this reason it has not been deemed a public meeting and did not include any alternate view to those opposed to the mine.
Information from the Planning Focus Meeting and background paper indicate that the proposal will bring jobs, growth and income to the Ardlethan and Beckom Communities; in addition, the proposal will rehabilitate the degraded mine site and provide an income stream for improved infrastructure and public amenity.
In contrast, the disposal of waste on the site has the potential to impact on the local amenity and cause concerns about the environment, agricultural production and image of the region. This stigma is seen as an impost on the Community and livelihood.
To date no Application has been submitted from AES, therefore there is no proposal that Council can comment on.
Council have a responsibility to include both sides of any proposal in their consideration and should not be reaching a considered conclusion without seeing the proposal in full.
Once this application has been submitted a Public Consultation process will be required by the EP&A Act and Council will be able to gain the comments and views of the general public.
As with all contentious development proposals Council needs to be certain that they are considering the majority of the Community’s perspective regardless of whether they are the noisiest or not.
(
Coolamon Shire Council does have one requirement that needs to be developed in conjunction with the proponent during the Development Application process. Under the current planning regime consent authorities can enter into Voluntary Planning Agreements that deal with an applicant’s payment of a contribution for the provision of material public benefit. In this regard the proponents have advised that they consider that a Voluntary Planning Agreement is appropriate in this situation to make improvements to the communities of Ardlethan and Beckom.  A copy of the Newsletter mentioning this is attached.  Attachment No. 4.2
(
In these Newsletters, Council and the Community have now been provided with an estimate of the timeframe from AES for the submission of an application to the Department of Planning for a landfill site at Yithan. Part of this application process requires an Environmental Impact Statement that addresses all matters identified in the SEARs. In addition to this, the proponent proposes to include a Voluntary Planning Agreement that identifies an allocation of money to the Community. Under the current legislation, voluntary planning agreements are included in the Environmental Planning and Assessment Act and guidelines have been established.  Attachment No. 4.3
(
Section 93F of the EP&A Act requires that VPA’s must be held with a Planning Authority, Coolamon Shire Council is such an authority.  Attachment No. 4.4
Regardless of what the final outcome of the State Government’s decision, Council needs to seriously consider what will be included in any Voluntary Planning Agreement and requires a justification and transparency to the document.

As this would form part of any approval, should it be granted, then Council and the Community need to have input into its development.  As previously mentioned Coolamon Shire Council is not the Consent Authority for this development, there is the possibility that regardless of what the Community or Council indicate, consent can be granted. Should this occur, Council needs to be sure that the Community is properly remunerated for the activities associated with this development.

To put our head in the sand and believe that this process should not be conducted and that all will be okay, is considered irresponsible and negligent.

For this reason Council will need to negotiate with both the Community and the Proponent to ensure that a Voluntary Planning Agreement can be reached and included in any application or potential consent.
Recommendation
That Council endorse the actions of the General Manager to commence the process of developing a Planning Agreement in relation to the Yithan Landfill Proposal.
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Maslin and seconded by Clr Logan that Council endorse the actions of the General Manager to commence the process of gathering information for the development of a Planning Agreement in relation to the Yithan Landfill Proposal.  168/08/2015
(
ADJOURNMENT

Council adjourned at 3.10pm to make a presentation to long serving employee, Don Wood.

Council reconvened at 3.34pm.
GM8)
KAMARAH TANK ROAD (R.09-01; SC502)
Recent investigations have bought into question the legal status of Kamarah Tank Road, located north of the Temora/Griffith rail line, west of Ardlethan, extending through to the Shire boundary with Narrandera. Coolamon Shire Council has historically maintained this road, probably since the railway was constructed and it was used as either the service road to the rail line or direct access from Ardlethan to Kamarah.

(
Council has investigated the status of this road with Crown Lands Department and sought its own legal advice in regard to this situation. A copy of the Land and Property Information has been provided for your information. Attachment No. 5.1
As can be seen from this information the Kamarah Tank Road Reserve extends west from Ardlethan but halts at the boundary line of Lot 3 DP 6302 and does not commence again until it is within the Narrandera Shire Council boundary.

It should be noted that there is a small section of Kamarah Tank Road on the southern side of the rail line where a road realignment of Burley Griffin Way occurred. No explanation can be given for how this has happened. This is not controlled by Council but is currently defined as a Council Public Road.

(
This situation currently affects two land owners, who have been advised of the situation. A copy of the correspondence between all parties has been attached. This indicates that the current owners would like to see the road closed due to concerns over liability and insurance. Attachment No. 5.2
This section of Kamarah Tank Road is not considered a necessity to the proper function and service of Council’s road network. Access by all land owners is still available from either Burley Griffin Way or the end of Kamarah Tank Road coming out of Ardlethan. The major use of Kamarah Tank Road is during harvest bringing grain from the western region through to the two silos at Ardlethan. All this traffic can and should be run along Burley Griffin Way.

There are two rail crossings that currently connect Burley Griffin Way and Kamarah Tank Road along this section.  One is the private entrance to one of the landowners and the other is directly in line with an unused road reserve that is currently being investigated for purchase by the owners of the Ardlethan Tin Mine.

Discussions with John Holland Rail indicate that whenever possible rail crossings are closed when not required, however, no specific response has been provided in relation to this situation.  Regardless it is felt that Council can proceed with a decision as no new crossings are required and the existing situation meets the access needs of all parties.

As there is no legal road along this section, Council is required to make a decision on how it wishes to proceed.

1)
Acquire the road and create a road reserve.

2)
Close the road and hand the land back to the owners.

Council’s costs to maintain this road are approximately $20,000.00 per annum. Council undertakes maintenance of approximately $10,000.00 annually and performs a re-sheet every 10 years at approximately $100,000.00. This does not include depreciation of the asset.

The information provided indicates that the closure of this road is acceptable to the current landowners, and Council will save money in maintenance. Should Council decide to close this road and hand it back to the landowners then Council needs to consider signage, consultation, access etc.

Council’s Executive Manager, Engineering and Technical Services will be providing a report to this Council meeting that explains how Council can close this road and appropriately notify all traffic of the changed road conditions.

Any closure of this road would require adequate public consultation to ensure that the local Community and wider users of this road are informed of this closure. 

Recommendation

That Council close Kamarah Tank Road.
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Brill and seconded by Clr Maslin that Council close Kamarah Tank Road.  169/08/2015
GM9)
ART SCHOLARSHIP (C.08-11, SC109)
(
As can be seen from the attached Media Release from Katrina Hodgkinson MP., a young Coolamon Artist, Jordan Bos has received a scholarship under the NSW Young Regional Artist Programme.  Attachment No. 12
Jordan has been showing some promising work which has been rewarded by her winning the Coolamon Art Show Acquisition Prize.  

Jordan Bos should be congratulated on obtaining this scholarship.

Recommendation
For Council information.

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Huxtable and seconded by Clr Beard that Jordan Bos be congratulated on obtaining the Young Regional Artist Programme Scholarship.  170/08/2015
GM10)
ARDLETHAN PRESCHOOL (C.04-02, SC76)

Council has previously written to the Local Member for Cootamundra, Katrina Hodgkinson in regard to concerns raised about the future funding for Rural and Remote Preschools.  This information came to light in regard to small Preschools that require all age groups to attend to ensure that the service remains viable.  There were concerns about the funding model that focused on 4 and 5 year olds prior to entering school.

Correspondence has been received from the Hon Lesley Williams, MP, Minister for Early Childhood Education through correspondence to Katrina Hodgkinson.  

(
As can be seen from this correspondence (see attachments), the Minister makes claims that the funding associated with Ardlethan Preschool has increased.  Attachment No. 13
Whilst the age mix currently suits the Minister in highlighting that the funding received is in addition to that previous, Council Staff are aware that the Preschool in Ardlethan is a year to year venture with little guarantee that 4 and 5 year olds will be the only attendees.  A funding model that was based on an average over a 2-3 year period could possibly result in funding income being received in a more consistent manner that would better suit rural and remote communities.
Council continues to argue that there should be viability funding that allows security in providing the service regardless of what age or needs the children are, her own correspondence highlights the importance of pre-schooling in the education system.
It has been pointed out in business studies conducted by the department, or at the request of the department, that all students available to attend Preschool in the Ardlethan District are doing so.

Recommendation
That Council continue to monitor the funding criteria and assessment for Ardlethan Preschool.
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Logan and seconded by Clr Maslin that Council continue to monitor the funding criteria and assessment for Ardlethan Preschool.  171/08/2015
GM11)
JIM THOMPSON SPORTING FIELDS AND COOLAMON TOUCH ASSOCIATION (S.07-09, SC373)
Council has received correspondence from the Coolamon Touch Association requesting that Council consider providing a loan to the value of $20,000 to help in the construction of additional lighting.

Council will recall that previously Coolamon Touch asked for a contribution towards lighting of the touch fields which Council declined.

Coolamon Shire Council has provided loans in the past for organisations provided they have the capacity and intention to repay any loan.  

(
This request is for a loan that will be repaid over the next 10 years.  The request has been attached for your information.  The Club advises that they will have the capacity to pay this loan over time and indicated the benefits that this would have for not only the Club but for other users and Council.  Attachment No. 14
Recommendation
For Council decision.

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr White and seconded by Clr Beard that Council seek additional advice from the Coolamon Touch Association regarding their financial situation and capacity to repay a loan.  172/08/2015
5.2
EXECUTIVE MANAGER, CORPORATE & COMMUNITY SERVICES’ REPORTS

CS1)
POLICY REGISTER REVIEW – RECOGNITION OF SERVICE POLICY (P.12-01, SC316)
(
Attached is a copy of Council’s Recognition of Service Policy which has been updated and is now presented for Council’s consideration.  Attachment No. 6
Recommendation
For Council decision.
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Huxtable and seconded by Clr Brill that the Recognition of Service Policy be adopted.  173/08/2015
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POLICY STATEMENT
In recognition of the importance to Council of long serving Councillors and staff, awards will be
presented at an Ordinary Meeting of Council on an annual basis (August) and once the period of
continuous service of the individual is complete.

IMPLEMENTATION
Council will formally recognise the continuous service of staff and combined years of service by
Councillors as follows:

Years of Service Recognition
20 years $200.00 gift voucher and framed certificate
30 years $300.00 gift voucher and framed certificate

For each 5 years of service that exceed 30 years, recipients will be presented with a framed certificate
and additional recognition will be at the discretion of the General Manager.

The recipient will have the choice as to where the gift voucher can be redeemed subject to the approval
of the General Manager.

ADMINISTRATION
This policy shall be administered under the direction of the Executive Manager, Corporate & Community
Services.

REVIEW

This policy may be reviewed at any time or as required in the event of legislative changes. Unless
otherwise required the policy will be reviewed at least once during a term of Council.

Version 2 Adopted: Council Meeting held 20 August 2015 (Minute No 173/08/2015)
Version 1 Adopted: Council Meeting held 13 December 2012 (Minute No 351/12/2012)
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ADM.01.14_RECOGNITION OF SERVICE POLICY





CS2)
ALLAWAH LODGE AGED PERSONS HOSTEL – ACCREDITATION ASSESSMENT (A.05-02)
On 30th June, 2015 and 1st July, 2015 a team from the Australian Aged Care Quality Agency conducted a reaccreditation audit of Allawah Lodge Aged Persons Hostel.

Accredited residential aged care homes receive Australian Government subsidies to provide quality care and services to care recipients in accordance with the Accreditation Standards.

To remain accredited and to continue to receive the subsidy, each home must demonstrate that they meet the standards.

It is pleasing to report that Allawah Lodge met all of the Standards as required during the Audit with the period of accreditation now extending from 21st September, 2015 to 21st September, 2018.  During this time, unannounced visits may be made by the Australian Aged Care Quality Agency to ensure ongoing compliance. 

Council’s staff at Allawah Lodge are to be commended for the work that they have undertaken in preparation for and during the audit.

Recommendation

That the report be received and the information be noted.

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Huxtable and seconded by Clr Logan that Council formally acknowledge the efforts of the staff at Allawah Lodge in relation to the Accreditation Assessment.  174/08/2015
CS3)
FINANCE REPORT
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Logan and seconded by Clr Huxtable that the report be noted.  175/08/2015
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28/07/2015 [NAB Term Deposit S 1,000,000 273 2.85% .26/04/2016
TOTAL INVESTED | $ 12,700,000

I hereby certify that the above investments have been made in accordance with Section 625 of the Local Government Act
1993, clause 212 of the Local Government (General) Regulation 2005 and Council's Investment Policies.

e

e

RESTRICTED CASH, CASH EQUIVALENTS & INVESTMENTS

(Samantha Jennings, Finance Manager)

EXTERNAL RESTRICTIONS AS AT 30TH JUNE, 2014
Allawah Lodge - Accommodation Bonds

Allawah Village - Loan-Licence

Section 94 Contributions

Specific Purpose Unexpended Grants & Contributions
Sewerage Fund

Waste Management

INTERNAL RESTRICTIONS & UNRESTRICTED AT 30TH JUNE, 2014
Asset/Plant Replacement

Employees Leave Entitlements

Deferred Works

Financial Assistance Grant (2013/14 Advance Payment)

Asset Management (inc. unrestricted cash)

Swimming Pools

Community Housing

Rehabiliation of Gravel Pits

$  1,478,212.29
$  2,949,367.00
$ -

$ 275,279.78
$ 1,478,661.52
S 706,848.45

$  6,888,369.04

$  1,315,000.00
$  1,163,000.00
S 60,000.00
S -

$  1,530,000.00
S 15,000.00
S 30,000.00
S 117,000.00

$ 4,230,000.00

$ 11,118,369.04
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5.3
EXECUTIVE MANAGER, ENGINEERING & ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES’ REPORTS
ES1)
SHIRE ROADS RESHEETING, STABILISATION AND MAINTENANCE

The following roads have received attention:

1)
MAINTENANCE

· Berry Jerry Lane (Lawrences Lane to Marrar North Road)

· Old Wagga Road (Pratts Lane to East West Road)

· Maslins Lane (London Hill road to Maslins Gate)

· Armstrongs Lane (Marrar North Road to Seymours Lane)

· Berry Jerry Lane (Lawrences Lane to Rannock Road)

· Seymours Lane (Armstrongs Lane to Berry Jerry Lane)

· Lawrences Lane (Berry Jerry Lane to Lynham Lane)

· Bradshaws Lane (Lawrences Lane to Rannock Road)

· Forest Road (Yarranjerry Exchange Road to boundary)

· McRaes Lane (Coffin Rock Road to end)

· Hayes Lane (Mirrool South Road to Gilberts Lane)

2)
RESHEETING

· Berry Jerry Lane (Seymours Lane 1.5kms)

· Coffin Rock Road (Marrar North road 2.2kms)

· Berry Jerry Lane (Lawrences Lane 850m)

· Old Wagga Road (Springwood Road to Pratts Lane)

· Berry Jerry Lane (Lawrences Lane to Rannock Road)

· Coffin Rock Road (Ramp Road 1.775kms)

· McCormacks Lane (Berry Jerry Lane 2.8kms)

3)
ROAD SEALED SHOULDER MAINTENANCE
· Beckom Road (Beckom Town to boundary)

· London Hill Road (Beckom South Road to Maslins Lane)

· London Hill Road (Beckom South Road to Mirrool South Road)

ES2)
NOXIOUS WEEDS OFFICER’S REPORT (271)

Noxious Weeds Officer Reports
· July has been blessed with continual rain and cursed by extremely cold conditions. As a result weed growth was limited in general with very little activity to speak of. Nevertheless the usual routine mapping has been undertaken to highlight the number of African Boxthorne and other woody weeds on roads and lanes which will be controlled when temperatures become warmer. This is necessary to allow the herbicides to be translocated through the weeds to achieve optimal results.

· The detection of blackberry on private property and consultation with owners as to control management plans has been carried out at Bethungra but again will be carried out when warmer conditions prevail.

· Review of Tiger Pear on the old Gundagai Road subsequent to the removal operation in June revealed yet more Tiger Pear which had been overlooked in long grass. As well, many segments of the weed were noticed, which had fallen off the plant during the transfer from bobcat to tip truck. These were recovered, however it was impossible to collect the lot. In addition a new incursion along McAlister Lane was noticed but far too wet to remove. This will be carried out when the site dries out.

· The removal of juvenile African Boxthorne from a Junee residence has been delayed also because prevailing temperatures are too low, and will also be carried out at a later date.

· In an extension of a project already established in Coolamon, researching for Charles Sturt University looked at sites in Junee Shire where they intend to set up a trial. The project is looking into the use of native vegetation species to tackle weeds.

· Coolatai (6) were removed from Whittackers Lane.

Recommendation
For Council information.

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Logan and seconded by Clr Brill that Executive Manager, Engineering & Technical Services Reports (ES1 to ES2) be received.  176/08/2015
ES3)
ROADS TO RECOVERY 2015/16 (R.07-05, SC332)
As indicated at the July Ordinary Meeting of Council, the State Government has provided considerable additional funds for the 2015/16 and 2016/17 years. Council have a total allocation of $1,815,163.00 for 2015/16 with the intention to defer the initial allocation of $575,148.00 to the last two years of the program (17/18 and 18/19) which have not received additional funding. With the deferment of the initial allocation, the remaining fund available for 2015/16 equate to $1,240,015.00.

· A thorough assessment of Council Rural Local and Urban road network has been performed identifying reconstruction and bitumen reseal projects. These projects have been prioritised and a proposed works program developed. Attachment No. 7.1
· In addition to the 15/16 proposed works program, a list of works for future consideration is provided Attachment No. 7.2
Regional road and local gravel road works have not been identified as it is believed that they receive sufficient funding under the Block Grant, Repair Program and Coolamon Shire Council’s Unsealed Local Rural Roads maintenance and re-sheeting program.

Recommendation
For Council consideration.
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Maslin and seconded by Clr Beard that the list of additional Roads to Recovery Projects be incorporated into the 2015/2016 works.  177/08/2015
ES4)
ACTIVE TRANSPORT PROGRAM 2016-2017 (R.07-08, SC333)

Council has received correspondence from the Roads and Maritime Services (RMS) inviting applications for funding under the Active Transport Program for 2016-17 (old PAMPS and Cycleways Program).

Priority items identified in the Draft PAMPS and Cycleways 2015-2020 Plans and satisfy the new Active Transport Program are as follows:

	Walking Communities

	Priority
	Town
	Location
	Works
	CSC $
	RMS $
	Total Project

	1
	Coolamon
	Int Mann St / Bruce St
	No kerb ramps at end of existing path on N/W & N/E corners. Construct kerb ramps to allow connection to existing paths on Mann st and Bruce St.
	 $750 
	 $750 
	 $1,500 

	2
	Ganmain
	Int Gresham St / Waterview St
	Construct kerb blisters x 2 and kerb ramps x2 on both sides of Waterview Street.
	$5,500 
	$5,500 
	 $11,000 

	3
	Coolamon
	Various Streets
	Replace sub-standard narrow kerb ramps x 13.
	 $3,250 
	 $3,250 
	 $6,500 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Cycling Infrastructure

	Priority
	Town
	Location
	Works
	CSC $
	RMS $
	Total Project

	1
	Coolamon
	Methul St - East side (Loughnan St - Douglas St)
	Replace narrow deteriorated path with new 205 x 2.1m wide shared concrete path.
	 $15,068 
	 $15,068 
	 $30,136 

	2
	Ganmain
	Gresham St - West side (Waterview St - Langham St)
	Construct new 115 x 2.1m wide path linking existing paths, schools and pool.
	 $8,453 
	 $8,453 
	 $16,906 


Recommendation
That both priority 1 projects be nominated for submission under the 2016-2017 program and remaining items be considered for 2017-2018.
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr White and seconded by Clr Huxtable that the following projects be submitted to the Roads and Maritime Services for consideration under the 2016/2017 Active Transport Program:  178/08/2015
· Coolamon – Intersection of Mann and Bruce Street – construct kerb ramps and allow connection to existing paths on Mann and Bruce Streets and

· Coolamon – Methul Street east side (Loughnan St to Douglas St) – replace narrow deteriorated path with new 205 x 2.1m wide shared concrete path.
ES5)
KAMARAH TANK ROAD (R.09-01, SC502)
Following on from (GM4) and if the recommendation is adopted Council will need to consider a number of impacts of the road closure and how they can be addressed.  These impacts are as follows:

· Property Access

As can be seen on the attached Plan, B Rayment has access via Rayments Lane as well as two rail crossings off Burley Griffin Way.  The Wood’s own a number of lots and would be serviced by the existing Road Reserve or the rail crossing at their western boundary.  The removal of Kamarah Tank Road located on private land will not hinder property access.  Attachment No.8.1.
Council would be committed to maintaining Kamarah Tank Road to the most eastern boundary of the Woods property parcel, approximately 1440m (sealed 1330m, gravel 110m).  The sealed and gravel sections required to provide property access would be retained at their current classification with the remaining (1710m) reclassified as an unclassified road.  

Attachment No. 8.2
· Road Naming

Kamarah Tank Road does exist as a road reserve west of Rayments Lane in the Narrandera Shire but without a continuous links from Ardlethan the Naming Board will not permit the naming of the road from Ardlethan as Kamarah Tank Road.  The alternative for Council is to extend Mullins Street from Mirrool Street for the full length of the road reserve.

· Public Notification

To remove any confusion and liability concerns, Council may wish to consider fencing the road reserve, private property/rail corridor boundary and provide gates at property access points, ie. End road reserve and rail crossing.  Cost estimates have been obtained to perform these works and are in the vicinity of $60,000-$70,000.  Council will continue to have discussions with the landholders to contribute to these works but considering Council expend approximately $20,000/year on gravel works to the unrequired section, this is thought to be a wise long term investment.

In addition to the fencing and gates, a comprehensive signage installation programme at both ends of Kamarah Tank Road would reduce the likelihood of an incident or a vehicle taking the wrong route, proposed signage programme is attached.  A community information programme should also be implemented and at the grain terminals.  Implementation of signage programme is estimated to be $6,000.  Attachment No. 8.3
Recommendation
1)
That Council extend Mullins Street for the full length of the Road Reserve.

2)
That Council retain the hierarchical classification of Kamarah Tank Road/Mullins Street for the 1440m west of Mirrool Street and the remainder of the Road Reserve be reclassified as an unclassified road.

3)
That Council delegate the negotiations associated with the fencing and access closure with the landowners to the General Manager.

4)
That Council implement proposed signage reflecting the changed traffic conditions and community information programme.
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Huxtable and seconded by Clr White:  179/08/2015
1)
That Council extend Mullins Street for the full length of the Road Reserve, and 

2)
That Council retain the hierarchical classification of Kamarah Tank Road/Mullins Street for the 1440m west of Mirrool Street and the remainder of the Road Reserve be reclassified as an unclassified road, and

3)
That Council delegate the negotiations associated with the fencing and access closure with the landowners to the General Manager, and

4)
That Council implement proposed signage reflecting the changed traffic conditions and community information programme.

ES6)
FACILITIES MAINTENACE OFFICER’S REPORT (P.01-01, SC513)

Facilities Maintenance Officer Reports

The following has occurred over the past month:

· The effluent dams at the trotting track are now around 80 per cent full and will be at 100 per cent at the start of the irrigation season.

· Wet weather has delayed some pruning and spraying plans.

· Sugar gum trees in Marrar will be pruned in coming weeks along with some removals in readiness for the new footpath from York Street to the School.

· The Shire Irrigation Network is currently being recorded by GPS as part of Asset Management.
· The drum muster storage area and carport at the Coolamon landfill site have been relocated in readiness for the construction of the community recycling centre 
· Organics - production of soil is progressing well with Ganmain’s organics now being added to the mix., at this stage the amount coming from Ganmain is low with moderate contamination which should improve as residents begin to understand what materials are actually organic.

· The planned fridge freezer replacement for Allawah Lodge has been postponed until food safe have conducted inspections of the facility.

· Quotes are currently being sought for the replacement of the roof at the child care centre, recent wet weather has highlighted the poor condition of the existing roof.
Recommendation
For Council information.
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Brill and seconded by Clr Beard that the report be received.  180/08/2015
ES7)
HORNBY SUBDIVISION TENDER 2015/01 – SEWER AND STORMWATER (S.16-03, SC499)
Council has received seven submissions for the supply of sewer and stormwater services to the Hornby Subdivision.  Lump sum values range from $700,600 to $1,053,635 with Council costing and budgeting $543,900 for the works.  As can be seen there is a large discrepancy between the tendered and budgeted figures and Council may wish to explore alternate means to implement the services within budget.

Recommendation
That Council investigate alternative means to install the sewer and stormwater services to the Hornby Subdivision within budget and present a report to the September Ordinary Meeting of Council.
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Beard and seconded by Clr Logan that Council investigate alternative means to install the sewer and stormwater services to the Hornby Subdivision within budget and present a report to the September Ordinary Meeting of Council.  181/08/2015
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5.4
MANAGER, ENVIRONMENTAL & HEALTH SERVICES REPORTS
HS1)
DEVELOPMENT APPLICATIONS (55)
The following applications have been approved:-

DEVELOPMENT APPLICATIONS

21/2015
10/27/758428 – 42-44 Grave Street, Ganmain – Shed.
52/2015
3//574007 – 8 Austin Place, Coolamon – Shed.
55/2015
1/38/758428 – 37 Hannah Street, Ganmain – Shed & Pergola.
Recommendation

For Council information.

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Huxtable and seconded by Clr Logan that the report be received.  182/08/2015
HS2)
UNSAFE BUILDINGS: LOT B DP 386657 & LOT 14 SECTION 1 DP 7580228, 50-56 ARIAH STREET, ARDLETHAN (PF2313, 2314, 2315, 2316)

Councillors will recall that throughout 2013 and 2014 attempts were made to Order the owner of 50-56 Ariah Street, Ardlethan to demolish the buildings located on site. This action was taken as Council staff had undertaken an assessment determining that the buildings had passed the point of being able to be restored/repaired. No action on the matter has been undertaken by the owner to date despite numerous attempts by Council.

A recent inspection of the above premises by Council staff has shown that the buildings occupying the land are continuing to deteriorate and therefore pose a potential risk to pedestrians and the integrity of neighbouring buildings.

(
Photos taken at the time of inspection have been attached.  Attachment No. 9.1
Following the inspection, interim steps were taken to protect the safety of the community by barricading the front of the timber-clad building, as it appears to be deteriorating at a faster rate than the brick building. This is evident particularly at the rear of the timber-clad building, where much of the cladding has disappeared/rotted away, in turn allowing weather to access and compromise the structural integrity of the frame, which is also showing signs of deterioration. The black plastic covering the gable on the Ariah Street side is also torn, allowing further ingress of weather.

It should be clarified that only the exterior of the building was inspected, however the information obtained from this visual inspection was sufficient enough for Council staff to make a considered assessment.
As a result of the inspection and in addition to the barricading, staff have issued the owner with new Notices of Intention to Serve an Order for each of the buildings. The Notices were issued in accordance with the requirements of Section 121B of the Environmental Planning & Assessment Act 1979 and require compliance by the 9th of September 2015.

(
A copy of Council’s correspondence to the owner has been attached.  

Attachment No. 9.2
Based on the history of this owner and the property, it is considered unlikely that compliance will be met in the required timeframe. Council therefore need to consider its options if compliance is not achieved. Council may use the following options individually or in combination:

· OPTION 1 – Fine/Penalty Infringement Notice

A fine of $1500 can be applied by Council for failing to comply with an Order.

· OPTION 2 – Begin Process of a New Order

Council can begin the process of a new Order if the current Order is not complied with. It is the opinion of staff however that this will achieve very little, and only prolong action by the owner and not remove the risk to the public or adjoining land owners.

· OPTION 3 – Council to Undertake Required Works and Seek Reimbursement

Section 121ZJ of the EP&A Act allows for Council to undertake any works required by the Order (if the Order was not complied with) and recover the cost of the works as a debt against the owner. This course of action has only been used twice by Council since 2002.

SUMMARY & CONCLUSION

In summary there are 2 buildings in varying states of disrepair. However whilst both buildings are considered to be beyond repair, dilapidated and therefore a risk to public safety and the integrity of surrounding structures, it is clear that the timber-clad building occupying 52-56 Ariah Street is closer to structural failure than the brick building at 50 Ariah Street (former Olympia Milk Bar).

On account of this it is recommended that Council proceed on own its own accord with Option 3 for the timber-clad building as a matter of priority if the Order is not complied with by the due date. It is estimated that the required works would cost in the vicinity of $10,000. This allows for the disconnection of services, removal of asbestos, demolition, disposal and levelling of the site.
For Council to consider this course of action it would need to weigh up the cost-benefit of outlaying $10,000 in the interest of long-term public safety, knowing that recovering the debt is not guaranteed.

Following demolition of the timber-clad building, it is recommended that a further assessment of the former Olympia Milk Bar building be carried out to determine the most appropriate course of action. Demolishing this building may be more complicated due to several factors, which primarily includes a potential sharing/attachment of the cantilevered verandah and external boundary wall with the neighbouring electronics store.

Recommendation

1)
That Council proceed with the Order process for the buildings occupying Lot B, DP 386657 & Lot 14, Section 1, DP 7580228, 50-56 Ariah Street, Ardlethan; and
2)
In the event of non-compliance with the Orders, seek to undertake demolition at the earliest opportunity of the timber-clad building occupying the premises known as Lot 14, Section 1, DP 7580228, 52-56 Ariah Street, Ardlethan, and seek recovery of costs under Section 121ZJ of the Environmental Planning & Assessment Act 1979.

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Beard and seconded by Clr White:  183/08/2015
1)
That Council proceed with the Order process for the buildings occupying Lot B, DP 386657 & Lot 14, Section 1, DP 7580228, 50-56 Ariah Street, Ardlethan; and

2)
In the event of non-compliance with the Orders, seek to undertake demolition at the earliest opportunity of the timber-clad building occupying the premises known as Lot 14, Section 1, DP 7580228, 52-56 Ariah Street, Ardlethan, and seek recovery of costs under Section 121ZJ of the Environmental Planning & Assessment Act 1979.

HS3)
WALLACE/MIRROOL STREET (HORNBY) SUBDIVISION (S.16-03, SC499)

Background

As Councillors are aware work is being undertaken on the proposed ‘Hornby Subdivision’ which will ultimately provide 28 additional residential blocks within the north western corner of Coolamon. The proposed subdivision area currently consists of 2 land holdings, both owned by Council. These are known as ‘Hornby’ and ‘Doughty’, which refer to the names of the previous owners from whom Council acquired the land. In recent times the subdivision has simply been referred to as the Hornby Subdivision.

(
The attached Plan #1 indicates each holding in relation to the current subdivision proposal.  Attachment No. 10.1
Each land holding currently has an approved subdivision, comprising a total of 18 lots. These were approved by Council in 2006 (Hornby – 13 Lots & Doughty – 5 Lots). 

(
The attached Plans #2 & #3 indicate the previously approved subdivisions.  Attachment No. 10.2
It is noted that the subdivision approvals were kept separate due to headworks charges for 10 lots of the Hornby land having already been paid to the Northern Riverina County Council (NRCC, now Goldenfields) in 1992. This will be discussed further later in the report.

In order to formalise Council’s current proposal, the 2 existing approvals are required to be amended. This will have several implications that will be discussed below.

GOLDENFIELDS WATER – HEADWORKS CHARGES

When Council acquired the Hornby land in 1992, an initial concept for a 10-lot subdivision was provided to the NRCC. In accordance with the NRCC’s requirements of the time, Council paid the headworks charges for water on 10 allotments.

Council purchased the Doughty land in 2005 with the intention of providing additional land that could be used for the adjoining Hornby subdivision. This land had one existing water connection which was maintained.

In 2006 prior to approving the new subdivision, Council advised Goldenfields of the headworks charges that were previously paid. At the time Goldenfields would only honour these previous payments if the Hornby and Doughty land were treated as 2 separate subdivisions. Accordingly, Council approved the 2 subdivisions separately and paid headworks charges for water on 3 additional lots for the Hornby land, and 4 additional lots for the Doughty land.

In order to amend the existing subdivision approvals to reflect Council’s current proposal and to satisfy the requirements of Goldenfields, headworks charges will need to be paid for an additional 10 lots (8 Hornby, 2 Doughty). The current headworks charge as set by Goldenfields is $7,429.00 per allotment (i.e. a total of $74,290.00). It is noted that Council has allowed $9,000.00 for water headworks charges per allotment in its previous estimates, in addition to the costs required to construct additional water mains.

Section 94 Requirements

In accordance with Council’s Section 94 Contribution Plan the development is subject to a payment of Section 94 contributions. Section 94 contributions are a levy placed upon developers to assist Council in providing/upgrading and maintaining road, drainage and open space infrastructure within a defined area.

As per the Plan the levy is indexed via CPI each year commencing 1st July. The current levy (as per Council’s 2015/16 fees and charges) stands at $2,596.00 per allotment. Because the subdivision is now being amended to incorporate 28 lots instead of 18, Council would be required to pay an amended Section 94 contribution of $64,900.00. This is based upon the creation of 25 new lots (there are 3 existing lots across the 2 holdings).

In this instance however, Council finds itself in the unique situation of being the developer, the body responsible for the construction of the road and stormwater drainage as well as the consent authority. When Council have previously been in this situation (eg. Stinson/Booth Street), the Council of the time worked to a principle that it was not only constructing the required road and drainage infrastructure, but it would also be ultimately responsible for maintaining the infrastructure indefinitely.

Current estimates indicate that Council is likely to spending approximately $380,000 on roads and drainage for the proposed subdivision, which is significantly higher than what would be captured by the Contribution.

It is therefore suggested that Council adopt a similar approach for the current Hornby/Doughty Subdivision proposal. In doing so Council are still meeting the aims and objectives of the Plan as well as meeting future development and infrastructure needs in the immediate area.

ROAD NAMING

As is evident by the plans attached, there will be a requirement to construct a new road. This road will need to be named, and whilst it is not necessarily required at this stage of the development, it is felt that the matter be brought to the attention of Councillors for their consideration into the future.

To assist Council in this manner, a policy was adopted at its meeting held in April 2009 with a view to providing a consistent approach to road naming throughout the Shire. The policy uses a list of past Councillors and ex-Servicemen as a basis for any road naming that may be required.

(
A copy of Council’s road naming Policy has been attached.  Attachment No. 10.3
SUMMARY

In order to formalise the current subdivision concept for the Hornby Subdivision Council need to consider the implications of both water provision and Section 94 Developer Contributions. The costs associated with the water have technically already been factored into the overall costings of the development, and therefore shouldn’t adversely affect the way the subdivision moves forward.

In terms of Section 94 Contributions however, Council must be mindful that it would stepping outside of an adopted statutory document used consistently with developers for the past 20 years. That being said, Council are in a unique position of being the developer, constructor and body responsible for the ongoing maintenance of the road and drainage infrastructure into the future. On account of this would be considered fair and reasonable for Council to exempt itself from paying Section 94 contributions for DA 22/2006 and DA 23/2006 (as amended) in return for the construction and ongoing maintenance of the required road and stormwater drainage. 
This principle is similar to how Council manage the sewer headworks charge, whereby the developer pays the contribution or the cost of the works, whichever is the greater.
Finally, Councillors are reminded of the need to begin considering a name for the new internal road.

Recommendation

1)
That Council amend Development Applications 22/2006 & 23/2006 in accordance with the attached Plan #1.

2)
That Council commence negotiations with Goldenfields Water in regards to determining and paying remaining headworks charges.

3)
That Council’s be exempted from paying Section 94 Contributions for DA 22/2006 and DA 23/2006 (as amended) in return for the construction and ongoing maintenance of the required road and stormwater drainage.

4)
That Council defer the naming of the internal road until a future meeting.

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Beard and seconded by Clr White:  184/08/2015
1)
That Council amend Development Applications 22/2006 & 23/2006 in accordance with the attached Plan #1, and
2)
That Council commence negotiations with Goldenfields Water in regards to determining and paying remaining headworks charges, and

3)
That Council’s be exempted from paying Section 94 Contributions for DA 22/2006 and DA 23/2006 (as amended) in return for the construction and ongoing maintenance of the required road and stormwater drainage, and
4)
That Council defer the naming of the internal road until a future meeting.

The Mayor called for a Division.

Those voting in favour of the resolution:  All present

Those voting against the resolution:  Nil

HS4)
OFF-LEASH DOG AREA (S.16-03, SC499)
In continuation of (HS3), Councillors are advised that Lots 136 & 137, DP 750846, (i.e. the Hornby Subdivision land) is Council’s designated “Off Leash Dog Area”.

Off leash dog areas are a function of the Companion Animals Act 1998 that provide a public area for dogs to be legally exercised whilst unrestrained. Section 13 (6) of the Act specifically states that:

“A local authority can by order declare a public place to be an off-leash area. Such a declaration can be limited so as to apply during a particular period or periods of the day or to different periods of different days. However, there must at all times be at least one public place in the area of a local authority that is an off-leash area.”

In light of this, and the fact that this area is intended for development, Councillors must consider an alternative location for its off-leash area. Any land would need to be owned by Council, or Crown land leased by Council. Some suggestions include:

· Land between Allawah Village & Booth Street/Millwood Road, west of Mirrool Street.

· Land on corner of Devlin and Wallace Streets, opposite Allawah Village.

· Jacaranda Park

· Jim Thompson Sporting Fields

· Ardlethan Showground

· Coolamon Showground

· Dullah Recreation Reserve on the intersection of Dullah Road and the Ardlethan Road.

(
There are no specific requirements for what an off-leash area should provide, or how it should be kept. The area that is ultimately chosen by Council can be located anywhere in the Shire. Council’s existing policy has been attached.  Attachment No. 11
Upon reviewing each of the sites listed above, the most appropriate location is considered to be Jacaranda Park. This site is readily accessible, has a large open space and its use as an off-leash dog area should not conflict with other site uses.

Recommendation

1)
That Council designate Jacaranda Park as its ‘Off-Leash Dog Area’.
2)
That Council’s existing policy be amended to reflect this change.
(
Clr Logan left the meeting room at 4.35pm and returned at 4.36pm

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Beard and seconded by Clr Huxtable:  185/08/2015
1) That Council designate Jacaranda Park as its ‘Off-Leash Dog Area’, and

2)
That Council’s existing policy be amended to reflect this change. 
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FOR DOGS POLICY

1) That Council provide an off leash exercise area for dogs in accordance with Clause
13(6) of the Companion Animals Act at Jacaranda Park, Coolamon.

2) An appropriate sign be erected informing the Community Members that this land is
to be used as an off leash exercise area for registered dogs.

REVIEW
This policy may be reviewed at any time or as required in the event of legislative changes.
Unless otherwise required, the policy will be reviewed at least once during a term of Council.

Version 3 Adopted: Council Meeting held 20 August 2015 (Minute No 185/08/2015)
Version 2 Re-Adopted: Council Meeting held 19 March 2009 (Minute No.64/03/2009)
Version 2 Adopted: Council Meeting held 20 February 2008 (Minute No. 22/02/2008)

Version 1 Adopted Council Meeting held 19 August 2004 (Minute No. 277/8/2004)

COOLAMON SHIRE COUNCIL
P0OS.02.04 OFF-LEASH EXERCISE AREA FOR DOGS POLICY





HS5)
COUNCIL CLEAN-UP CAMPAIGN (G.01-03, SC192)
Each year Council aims to conduct a bulky items clean-up for each of its towns and villages as a service to residents that would not otherwise be able to properly dispose of such items.
The clean-up is generally conducted around September or October each year.

(
This year the most practical date for Council’s staff to undertake this collection is the week commencing Monday, 14th September, 2015.  This collection is for domestic waste only.  An information sheet regarding the collection has been attached.  Attachment No. 15
Council will now start advertising the clean-up in local print media and the Council Newsletter.

Recommendation
For Council information.
RESOLVED on the motion of Clr White and seconded by Clr Brill that Council publicize the Coolamon Shire Cleanup for the week commencing Monday, 14th September, 2015.  186/08/2015
HS6)
GANMAIN ORGANICS COLLECTION (G.01-11, SC199)

As Councillors would be aware the Ganmain organics Collection has commenced with the first few collections having already been undertaken.
I am pleased to advise that the service has generally been well received amongst community members, and contamination levels are relatively low.
In accordance with the roll out program I can advise that the first winners of the $50.00 voucher to be spent at a business within the Coolamon Shire are:
· Wayne and Wendy Richards, Showground Road, Ganmain

· Maureen Wall, 22 Devlin Street, Ganmain
Staff are now in the process of contacting winners and arranging their prizes.

Recommendation
For Council information

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr Maslin and seconded by Clr Logan that the report be received.  187/08/2015
6)
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE COOLAMON JUNEE LOCAL EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE MEETING HELD 8TH APRIL, 2015.

RESOLVED on the motion of Clr White and seconded by Clr Huxtable that the Recommendations of the Coolamon Junee Local Emergency Management Committee Meeting held 8th April, 2015 be adopted. 188/08/2015
7)
REPORTS:
DELEGATES/MAYOR/COUNCILLORS
There were no Reports.
8)
QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE
Ganmain residents are having difficulty accessing a doctor in a timely manner and are incurring additional expenditure to travel to Coolamon as the Ganmain Doctor’s Surgery hours have reduced.
Meeting Closed at 4.49pm
Confirmed and signed during the Meeting held this 17th day of September, 2015.
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This is Page No.   43    of the Minutes of the Ordinary Meeting of the Council of the Shire of Coolamon held in the Council Chambers,  Coolamon on the 20th August, 2015.

.......................................................……...... MAYOR        .................................................GENERAL MANAGER.

